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August 8, 2022 
 
Via email: 
The Honourable Joyce Murray, Minister of Fisheries - joyce.murray@parl.gc.ca 
Fin Donnelly, Parliamentary Secretary for Fisheries and Aquaculture - 
fin.donnelly.MLA@leg.bc.ca 
The Honourable Josie Osborne, B.C. Minister of Land, Water and Resource 
Stewardship and Minister Responsible for Fisheries - LWRS.Minister@gov.bc.ca 
Ted White, Director and Comptroller of Water Rights - Ted.White@gov.bc.ca 
 
Re: Development of Strawberry Island 
 
On behalf of BC Nature, I am writing to you because we are deeply concerned 
about the environmental damage on Strawberry Island. BC Nature, a federation of 
56 naturalist clubs with more than 6000 members throughout BC, believes that the 
health of BC's ecosystems and the goods and services that they provide are 
essential for a sustainable future for all British Columbians.  
 
Strawberry Island lies between Hope and Mission, adjacent to the Bert Brink 
Wildlife Management Area (WMA) in what is known as the Heart of the Fraser1. As 
the only large island of the Fraser River that remains without dikes2, the flooded 
plains of Strawberry Island serve as prime feeding habitat and refugia for several 
species of Pacific Salmon, including the culturally important Coho Salmon, and 
other wildlife. Red and Blue-listed bird species known to nest and/or feed in the 
adjacent Bert Brink WMA include Great Blue Herons, Peregrine Falcons, Bald 
Eagles, and Marbled Murrelets3.   
 
Unfortunately, the natural waterways in Strawberry Island are being altered and 
degraded to provide infrastructure for a cranberry farm. Major habitat alterations 
reported by Watershed Watch Salmon Society include a large dike to drain the 
floodplain, a road blocking a waterway, and the destruction of riverfront 
vegetation3. One of the leading causes of declines in BC’s salmon runs is 
degradation and fragmentation of freshwater habitat by structures such as roads, 
culverts, and dikes4. The ongoing diking and fragmentation on Strawberry Island 
will further contribute to the decline of salmon populations in the Fraser River. This  
 

                                                 
1 The Heart of the Fraser. https://www.heartofthefraser.ca/. Accessed July 2nd 2022.   
2 Watershed Watch. https://watershedwatch.ca. Accessed July 2nd 2022 
3 Lievesley M., D. Stewart, R. Knight, B. Mason. 2017. Marsh and Riparian Habitat Compensation in the 

Fraser   

  River Estuary: A Guide for Managers and Practitioners. 42pp + vii 
4 Finn, R. J. R., Chalifour, L., Gergel, S. E., Hinch, S. G., Scott, D. C., and Martin, T. G.. 2021. Quantifying 

lost and inaccessible habitat for Pacific salmon in Canada’s Lower Fraser River. Ecosphere 12( 7):e03646. 
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habitat degradation will have negative and long-lasting consequences for the 
environment, the economy, and First Nations cultural practices. 
 
Additionally, we are concerned about the increased vulnerability of communities 
downriver to cataclysmic flooding exacerbated by the removal of riverfront 
vegetation. This vegetation reduces flood risk by absorbing water and slowing 
water flow3. In light of the recent catastrophic flooding of the Fraser and expected 
increases in flooding risk due to climate change, it is reckless to allow the removal 
of riverfront vegetation.  
 
Finally, the proposed development is particularly concerning in a flood zone in 
close proximity to a WMA. Cranberry farms employ agrochemicals known to be 
highly toxic to fish (Bravo Ultrex, Imidan 50WP), birds (Diazinon 500), and bees 
(Actara 25 WG, Admire 240, Exirel, Entrust 80W, Sevin 5D, Orthene 75%)5. If a 
flood similar to that of 2021were to occur it could lead to the release of these highly 
toxic compounds into the adjacent WMA with potentially catastrophic 
consequences for wildlife populations there, and a negative effect on the human 
population downriver.  
 
We believe that the transformation of the critical natural habitat of Strawberry 
Island does not comply with legislation: The Water Sustainability, Federal 
Fisheries, and Federal Migratory Bird Acts. We ask you to do due diligence; we are 
concerned about lack of oversight and guidance. Please visit the site, contact land 
owners, and determine if the current project is compliant with the law. We look 
forward to your response. 
 
Yours truly, 

 
Alan E. Burger, PhD 
President, BC Nature 
(Federation of BC Naturalists) 
 

                                                 
5Canada Cranberry Pesticide Chart 2016. Available at: 

https://www2.gnb.ca/content/dam/gnb/Departments/10/pdf/Agriculture/Crop-

Cultures/2016/2016cdncranberrypesticideguide.pdf  Accessed July 2nd 2022 
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